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The Fairfield Area School Board met on Monday evening, March 23, 2015 at 7:05 p.m. in the District boardroom with these members in attendance: Mr. Richard Mathews, Presiding; Mrs. Pamela Mikesell, Mr. Bruce Lefeber, Mr. Mickey Barlow, Mrs. Marcy Van Metre, Mr. Lonny Whitcomb, Jr., Mrs. Agatha Foscato, and  Mr. Bruce Carr.  Mr. Charles Hatter was absent.  Also present were Ms. Karen Kugler, Substitute Superintendent; Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager and Board Recording Secretary; Ms. Brooke Say, Solicitor; Mr. Brian McDowell, HS Principal; Ms. Patti Weber, MS Principal; Ms. Barb Richwine, ES Principal; Mr. Gary Crevier, Technology Director; Mr. Howie Kessel, Maintenance Director and Student Representative, Mr. Austin Ford. There was an Executive Session prior to the Board meeting for personnel matters.  

Minutes Approved

The minutes of the March 9, 2015 board meeting were unanimously approved, with no discussion, on a motion by Mrs. Van Metre and a second by Mr. Barlow. 
Presentations/Reports


A.
"K'nex Presentations” - Middle School Gifted Support Students

Mrs. Marcie Kozack, K-12 Gifted Support teacher, introduced Middle School students who prepared to participate in the 2015 Stem Design Challenge.  The students were required to build something out of K’nex, similar to Legos and Lincoln Logs, which could carry a ping pong ball four feet in a motorized fashion.  We had three teams prepared for competition from 5th, 6th, and 7th/8th grades combined.  Unfortunately the students could not participate due to weather concerns on the day of the competition.  Ms. Kozack wanted the students to showcase their projects at the board meeting.  The students were to be judged on creativity, presentation, blueprints, and teamwork.  The 5th grade students, Rachel Murdorf, Amanda Crossley, Ruthie Karsteter, and Nathan Shaw, discussed their idea which involved a conveyor system and showed the working mechanics.  They also thanked the board for the ability to participate.  The 6th grade students, Colby Redding, Evan Ewing, Isabel Mynit, and Brice Schneider, created a more unconventional system while the 7th/8th grade team of students Hayley Wagner, Abby Godard, Alexis Ogle, and Claudia Rudisill, expressed the difficulty of putting all of the 
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good ideas together.  They created a tower structure.  Two of the students, Colby Redding and Hayley Wagner have been selected to have drawings published in the newspaper for a design challenge.  

B. 
5-Year Plan - Ms. Karen Kugler, Substitute Superintendent

Ms. Kugler presented the Five-Year Plan in which Administration has identified needs and prioritized the objectives after much discussion.  She explained each line item which was presented by year and category with estimated costs so we had a true picture of the scope and benefits of each item.  As Ms. Kugler went into detail, for example, about security cameras or technology purchases, audience members questioned who would monitor the cameras or if we had discussed less expensive technology purchases.  Others, like Bob Stanley, questioned the 2015-2016 budget numbers and felt we should review those before discussing the plan.  Many of the items sparked discussion with the community members present.  Ms. Kugler spoke about wanting to have one-to-one laptops starting with the 11th and 12th grades.  Sara Laird questioned if we would be hiring another technology staff member and what was our capability in the buildings.  Apryl Huster wanted to know about the Dean of Students projected in the second year of the plan and Ms. Kugler explained the position as one of a disciplinarian and focusing on truancy issues.  When discussing the elementary playground, Ms. Kugler told the board that the state auditors recommend a fence and that our current design does not include that.  We are going to survey the students to see their preferences.  Another question dealt with the phases of the auditorium sound system and how they were determined.  Mrs. Van Metre questioned the chiller refurbishment costing $82,000 and what decisions have been made.  Do we let the chiller go or perform an overhaul? Mr. Lefeber questioned the load and Mr. Kessel explained that the addition of new boards has helped with the short cycling.  Mr. Crevier explained the need for upgrades and compatibility relative to our technology purchases and network storage issues.  Mrs. Laird thinks we are in a crisis regarding the number of aides at the elementary school.  Ms. Richwine told those present that we had the highest number of appointments for kindergarten registration in years.  Mr. Thomas asked about the bleachers and Mrs. Mikesell questioned the asbestos inspection.  Our asbestos is encapsulated but we are required 
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to have inspections.  She also questioned if we included a project for the elementary cafeteria and the sound issues.  
Student Representative Reports

Mr. Ford spoke about the Elementary Talent Show and how successful the event was.  Another largely successful event was the high school musical production, Annie, held over the weekend.  He also added that Mr. McDowell actually did kiss a pig as part of the Pep Rally festivities.  
Business Manager’s Report
This report will typically be given at the second meeting of the month but was given at the first meeting in March.  No change as we are working on the budget and bond restructuring. 
Public Comment

Sara Laird is very thankful for the van and pleasantly surprised by its appearance.  She is concerned about the van capabilities in bad weather.  Ms. Laird was also concerned that the original agenda did not include anything about the discussion of the five-year plan tonight. 
Robin Brown, Dave Metz, Nancy Wenschoff, and Jake Arbutus spoke about the sound system.  The Fairfield Alumni has donated $5,000 to date.  The current equipment cannot support the demand.  We will be provided a list of the problems and they asked the board to make the upgrade a priority.  They pointed out what a great job the students did over the weekend but we could not hear the performance.  Mr. Arbutus stated that 1/3 of his hours would be donated should his company be chosen as the vendor.  

Becky Bequette wanted to extend a round of applause to Janet Rapuano for the 10th grade career fair.  This event was held at the Gettysburg College campus.  Students were given information on the specific careers in which they were interested and Ms. Bequette urged the district to stay involved with this worthwhile program.

Shelly Kline shared an email she sent to Ms. Kugler regarding the potential change for the 5th and 6th graders.  She felt the students should stay on Middle School 
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time and not lose the “big” kid feeling.  Ms. Kline is concerned that we would be lowering the bar and fixing what isn’t broken.  

Rachel McVey congratulated the PTO on the success of the raffle.  She is looking forward to the Race for Education.  Ms. McVey is also opposed to moving the 5th and 6th graders and is concerned about the date of graduation.  She urged administration to make a decision.

Rhonda Myers asked about reinstating the Guest Teacher program.  She felt this might be a better approach than using an expensive substitute service.  She also did not want the 5th and 6th graders to change and felt it was not broken so don’t fix it.  

Apryl Huster mentioned the timing of public comments and how the board does not seem to be consistent.  She feels that 5th grade should not be in the Middle School as it is an elementary age.  The elementary building is underutilized and changing just for bussing is ridiculous.  

Bob Stanley again shared his security concerns and wants to give a presentation to the whole board.  He invited everyone present to a presentation on Monday at 6:30 in the local fire hall to discuss the Constitution and the importance of voting.  He spoke at the request of Dani Mikesell Redding, to a group of elementary students about space and the planets.  
Committee Reports and Director Comments

Mr. Whitcomb explained that the Education Committee had a duty to research the concern about the MS schedule and that parents were given a survey.  

Ms. Kugler gave the board details about the survey which had an overwhelming response. Overall 67% of those who responded did not want a change.  27% were concerned about 5th graders riding the secondary bus while 45% had no concerns.  55% were satisfied with the transition to the Middle School.    

Ms. Mikesell told the audience that the play was fantastic and that Robin Brown’s dog Sandy stole the show.  She also gave more details about the career fair and thanked Ms. Bequette for bringing up the subject.  She said 10th graders were chosen as it was their second year of High School and they were really beginning to think about their 
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coursework.  It’s a wonderful opportunity for our students and many careers are represented.  

Ms. Kugler responded to Ms. Myers’ comments about the Guest Speaker program and shared she would love to reincarnate this program.  We will not be utilizing Source 4 Teachers but hopefully will raise our sub rate.  Training for the program is 2 full days and a person with a Bachelor Degree in any subject can receive an emergency certificate when training is complete.  Ms. Sturgis shared that it was a great program.  Ms. Kugler stated that a graduation date would be recommended at the next meeting and that she has developed a job description for the Coordinator of Curriculum/Special Programs that would also be shared with the board for approval.  
Mr. Carr told the board about the great spaghetti supper recently held at a local church. 

Consent Agenda:


On a motion made by Mrs. Mikesell and seconded by Mrs. Van Metre, the consent agenda was approved as presented.  A roll call vote was taken with Mrs. Pamela Mikesell, Mr. Bruce Lefeber, Mr. Mickey Barlow, Mrs. Marcy Van Metre, Mr. Lonny Whitcomb, Jr., Mrs. Agatha Foscato, Mr. Richard Mathews, and Mr. Bruce Carr casting assenting votes.  The items approved are as follows:

Administrative

   Actions
A.
Approved a Use of Facilities Request from Future Stars to use the high school baseball fields on June 7 & 8, 2015 for baseball games.
Budget

B.
Approved the general fund bill list in the amount of $353,867.80 from February 20, 2015 through March 19, 2015.



C.
Approved the food service fund bill list in the amount of $21,281.63 from February 20, 2015 through March 19, 2015.



D.
Approved the journal entries and budget adjustments as presented.



E.
Approved the following individuals as bus/van drivers for the 2014-2015 school year.  School Express, Inc. is the contractor.

March 23, 2015
Page 4103



Ms. Dianna Drayden

Ms. Ashley Davis




Ms. Darcie Haney


Ms. Shana McKeever 




Ms. Angela Harman

Personnel

F.
Approved the employment of Ms. Erin Brown as a part-time HS/MS copying/library aide with salary per the Support Staff Policy effective March 24, 2015.  
 

G. 
Approved supplemental contracts for the following individuals as coaches for the 2014-2015 school year with salary per the Collective Bargaining Agreement.





Ms. Rebecca Herring





MS Head Volleyball Coach

$2,436





Ms. Angela Stiles





MS Ass’t Volleyball Coach

$1,979

Other Discussion Items:


(No action to be taken)

A. District Assignments – Ms. Karen Kugler


Ms. Kugler explained that, as one of her objectives, she has presented an Organizational Chart for board approval.  This has not been updated since 1992 and current key positions are not even included on the existing document. 



B. 
5 & 6 Grade Parent Meeting Results – Ms. Karen Kugler



C.
LIU Annual School Directors Election Ballot – Distributed

Adjournment

On a motion made by Mrs. Van Metre, seconded by Mr. Barlow, and unanimously approved by the Board, the meeting adjourned at 8:40 pm.  

Respectfully Submitted:

Mr. Richard Mathews



 Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager
Board President



 
 Board Recording Secretary
